MINUTES OF THE MARYLAND STATE BOARD OF EDUCATION

Tuesday

August 29, 2006

Maryland State Board of Education

200 W. Baltimore Street

Baltimore, Maryland 21201

The Maryland State Board of Education met in regular session on Tuesday, August 29, 2006, at the Nancy S. Grasmick State Education Building. The following members were in attendance:  Dr. Edward Root, President; Mr. Dunbar Brooks, Vice-President; Mr. Henry Butta; Ms. Beverly A. Cooper; Mr. Calvin Disney; Mr. Brian Frazee; Mr. Richard Goodall; Ms. Tonya Miles; Dr. Karabelle Pizzigati; Dr. Maria C. Torres-Queral; Mr. David Tufaro and Dr. Nancy S. Grasmick, Secretary/Treasurer and State Superintendent of Schools. Dr. Root announced that Dr. Allen would be absent due to a conflict in her schedule. 

Elizabeth Kameen, Esq., Assistant Attorney General, and the following staff members were also present: Dr. Skipp Sanders, Deputy State Superintendent for Administration; Dr. Ronald Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent for Academic Policy; Dr. JoAnne Carter, Deputy State Superintendent for Instruction and Academic Acceleration; and Mr. Anthony South, Executive Director to the State Board. 

	CONSENT AGENDA

ANNOUNCEMENTS

2008 BUDGET PROPOSAL

GOOD NEWS ITEM

RESULTS OF 2006 MARYLAND HIGH SCHOOL ASSESSMENTS

GOVERNER ROBERT L. EHRLICH, JR.

EXECUTIVE SESSION

RECONVENE

GOVERNOR’S REQUEST-BOARD OF SCHOOL COMMISSIONERS

ORAL ARGUMENTS

ANNOUNCEMENT

COMAR 13A.02.07 (AMEND) ANNUAL AUDITS OF FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND FEDERAL AWARDS

COMAR 13A.05.04.07 (AMEND) PROGRAMS FOR LIBRARY MEDIA SERVICES

RESTRUCTURING PLANS

PUBLIC COMMENT

ANNOUNCEMENT

SAT, AP, HSA, ACT, PSAT RESULTS

OPINIONS

EXECUTIVE SESSION


	Upon motion by Dr. Pizzigati, seconded by Ms. Cooper, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the consent agenda items as follows (In Favor – 11)

Approval of Minutes of July 18-19, 2006 

Personnel
Dr. Grasmick reported that among the personnel appointments is the promotion of Charlene Necessary, who will assume the duties of Administrative Officer supporting Tony South. She explained that Ms. Necessary formerly worked for the Attorney General’s Office of Legal Counsel to the State Board. She and the Board welcomed Ms. Necessary. Ms. Kameen said that the Board will be “well served” with the services of Ms. Necessary.

Dr. Grasmick introduced members of the Middle School Initiative who were present at the meeting.

Dr. Root introduced Ms. Tonya Miles, newly-appointed member to the State Board. He said that Ms. Miles is a parent of three children who attend public schools in Prince George’s County and that she is also the President of a PTA in her County. Dr. Grasmick reminded Board members that the State PTA filed legislation during the 2006 General Assembly urging the Governor to appoint a State Board member who has school-aged children in Maryland public schools. She said that the State PTA President expressed her delight in this appointment. Board members welcomed Ms. Miles.

Dr. Grasmick invited Mary Clapsaddle, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Business Services, and Steve Brooks, Chief, Budget Branch, Division of Business Services, to provide the Board with the Department’s 2008 Budget Proposal. She reminded the Board that the Budget is adopted over a two-month process. She reminded Board members that the Budget was presented to and discussed with them at their July meeting. She offered this Proposal for adoption.

Ms. Clapsaddle recognized the hard work of the staff in the Budget Branch as well as the many staff members throughout the Department who provided outstanding assistance and cooperation to help develop this document. She then discussed the changes in budget estimates from the 2007 to the 2008 Budget. She noted a 14.4 percent increase. She stated that FY2008 is the last year of the phase-in of the monies included in the Thornton Commission formula. 

In response to a question by Mr. Tufaro, Dr. Grasmick reported that an independent evaluation of the Bridge to Excellence funding is being conducted by MGT of America and that the results of that study will be presented to the Board upon completion.

In response to a question by Mr. Disney, Mr. Brooks explained that the line item dealing with employee fringe benefits reflects a projected total salary base and the employer contribution to the State Retirement System. Mr. Disney requested a graphic depiction of the impact, to the State’s Budget over the next two to three years, of the recent legislation which increased the employer’s cost for employee pension benefits. He asked if these costs are included in the six percent increase to the cost of state and local government included in this Budget. Ms. Clapsaddle stated that these items are statutorily mandated and not under the control of the Department. Dr. Grasmick suggested that the Director of the State Budget and Management Office could discuss this point with the Board at a future time.

Ms. Clapsaddle reported that Federal Title I funds are being reduced but are subject to revision as grant awards are received. She brought to the Board’s attention the county-by-county distribution of Aid To Education funds for 2008. She explained that these figures are estimates which do not include inflation adjustments. She reported that of the total, $660 million is mandated retirement funding. 

Ms. Clapsaddle brought to the Board’s attention the Funding for State Aided Educational Organizations. Mr. Goodall requested an analysis of the per pupil cost to provide these programs. Dr. Grasmick explained that in years past, these funds were simply passed through the Department’s budget but since then the process has changed. The Department has set up strict standards and accountability for the use of these funds. She said that Mary Bea Preston would provide the Board with the information requested by Mr. Goodall.

Ms. Clapsaddle discussed the Budget Enhancement Proposal Requests and State Aided Educational Institutions for 2008. She explained that the list of Budget Enhancement proposals is presented in priority order with the most urgent requests first followed by high priority items. 

She also discussed the Facilities Assessment Survey Grant and reported that in order to stay within budget parameters, grants to conduct surveys of half of Maryland schools will be given over a two-year period. 

Mr. Butta explained the importance of the National Aquarium and its education opportunities for school students throughout Maryland. He noted what he perceived to be a discrepancy between the funding for the Aquarium and that of the Maryland Zoo and the Maryland Science Center. He urged Board Members to support an increase in this funding.

Upon motion by Mr. Butta, seconded by Mr. Disney, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board agreed to support an increase of funding for the National Aquarium to the level of $1 million which is equal to that provided to the Maryland Zoo and the Maryland Science Center. (In favor – 11). 

Dr. Queral requested information on how money is used per pupil in the programs provided to Limited English Proficient students. Dr. Grasmick reminded the Board that all Maryland schools are required to increase the achievement of Limited English Proficient students. She said that the local school systems’ Master Plans speak to the way in which students will be identified and instructed. She also noted that the MGT of America Report will also speak to this issue.

Vice President Brooks reminded everyone that State Aided Educational Institutions in Baltimore City provide educational opportunities for students across the State not just Baltimore City students.

Upon motion by Mr. Disney, seconded by Mr. Brooks, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the following: (In Favor – 10) (State statute prohibits the Student member from voting on the Budget.)

1. The FY 2008 Budget Estimates;

2. The prioritized FY 2008 Budget Enhancement Proposals;

3.  The FY 2007 Deficiency Requests; and

4. The FY 2008 Request for State Aided Institutions.

Upon motion by Dr. Pizzigati, seconded by Mr. Brooks, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board supported the exclusion of funding for the Nonpublic Schools Textbook Program. (In favor – 10)

Upon motion by Mr. Butta, seconded by Ms. Cooper, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the technical changes to the fiscal impact statement, supporting documents and regulatory language to the Facilities Assessment Survey Regulation to reflect the full State statutory funding requirement. (In favor – 11)

Dr. Grasmick thanked all of the staff who assisted and cooperated in producing this Budget. She also thanked the Board for its detailed deliberations on this document. 

The Superintendent reported that the No Child Left Behind Act (NCLB) requires every State to submit an accountability plan by 2005-2006 to provide highly qualified teachers in all schools in the State. She reported that Maryland was one of only nine States to receive full approval of that Plan. The Board congratulated the Superintendent and her staff. 

Dr. Grasmick introduced Gary Heath, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Accountability and Assessment, and noted that the results of the High School Assessments (HSA) for the 2005-2006 school year were released recently. She said that Mr. Heath will provide details on the progress made in test scores. 

Mr. Heath explained that the results include scores from summer 2005, January 2006, and May 2006 test administrations. He reported that overall student performance on the HSA increased significantly in all subjects – algebra/data analysis, biology and government -- in 2006. He reported that the English 2 test scores will be released in early September. He noted that the algebra/data analysis testing is being conducted primarily in middle schools whereas biology and government testing is being conducted in high schools. 

In response to a question by Mr. Butta, Mr. Heath said that the overall dropout rate is approximately 3.67 percent which reflects a continuing decrease. Dr. Heath reported that more students are taking the algebra/data analysis test in the earlier grades which provides a greater opportunity for students to take more rigorous math classes in high school. Mr. Heath went over his PowerPoint presentation which provided an analysis of the results of the three test areas. In response to a question by Dr. Pizzigati, Mr. Heath reported that a Request For Proposals is being distributed to procure a vendor who can shorten the reporting time for reporting test results from the current nine weeks. He noted the tedious task of hand scoring all test responses.

Mr. Brooks commented on the large percentage of African American students who will not graduate in 2009 due to their inability to meet graduation requirements. He said that in a State such as Maryland that has a fifty-fifty concentration of minority students it is important not to continue this downward trend. Mr. Heath said that there is a renewed emphasis to bridge that gap through the school system master plans. He also said that there is a strong link between higher test scores and classes taught by highly qualified teachers.

The Board thanked Mr. Heath for his presentation and hard work in providing this analysis.

Dr. Root reported that the agenda item on Library Development and Services will be rescheduled to allow time for a visit by Governor Robert L. Ehrlich, Jr. He introduced the Governor and thanked him for fully funding the Bridge to Excellence for the public schools. 

Governor Ehrlich welcomed the new State Board member, Tonya Miles and congratulated the State Board on the excellent results of the High School Assessments. He noted that school construction is at an all-time high, the passage of the teacher pension reform, and the enhancement of early childhood education which, he described, as a national model. Governor Ehrlich stated that he rejects the silo effect in which government agencies don’t work together to provide the best possible services to the citizens of Maryland. He discussed the newly-enacted charter schools bill which includes residential charter schools. He congratulated the Board and stated, “We are heading in the right direction…we have some challenges.” The Governor described the General Assembly vote concerning Baltimore City Public Schools as “disgraceful.” He said that Baltimore City students will be denied their constitutional rights. “I reject social promotion. We need to find the people who best fill the needs of the Baltimore City Board. Special needs kids present serious challenges.”

Dr. Grasmick said that an extraordinary group of people have been assigned to fulfill the requirements of the courts to provide an appropriate education to students in Baltimore City. She noted that Dr. Carol Ann Baglin is assigned fifty percent of her time to seeing that these requirements are met. She noted the high level of frustration in trying to provide appropriate services to almost 10,000 special needs children who were denied those services last year. She said the goal is to accelerate the provision of services to these special needs students. She also said that the appointment of interim Superintendent of Baltimore City Public Schools, Dr. Charlene Cooper Boston, has been an extremely positive step in this effort. 

The Governor congratulated Dr. Grasmick and her staff for an “incredible job.” He announced the following two initiatives that he will include in his FY 2008 budget:

1. Quality Compensation Initiative – He will include $800,000 in planning funds to establish a new quality compensation system that rewards public school teachers who excel in the classroom and the educational system. 

2. Principal Leadership Academy – He will include $1.6 million to fund the Principal Leadership Academy to address the critical shortage of highly qualified principals in Maryland.

He described his two initiatives as “investments in human capital.”

Dr. Grasmick thanked the Governor and stated the Board’s support of the Leadership Academy Initiative. 

Governor Ehrlich discussed the economy in Maryland and the importance of providing a proper education to supply workers in Maryland. 

Dr. Root thanked the Governor for his interest in and support of children.

Pursuant to ' 10-503(a)(1)(i) & (iii) and ' 10-508(a)(1), (7), & (8) of the State Government Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, and upon motion by Dr. Pizzigati, seconded by Mr.Disney, and with unanimous agreement, the Maryland State Board of Education met in closed session on Tuesday, August 29, 2006, in Conference Room 1, 8th Floor, at the Nancy S. Grasmick Building.  All board members were present except for Dr. Lelia Allen. In attendance were Nancy S. Grasmick, State Superintendent of Schools, Ron Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent for Academic Policy, Skipp Sanders, Deputy State Superintendent for Administration, Joann Carter, Deputy State Superintendent for Instruction and Academic Acceleration, and Tony South, Executive Director to the State Board.  Assistant Attorneys General, Elizabeth M. Kameen and Jackie La Fiandra were also present.  The Executive Session commenced at 12:25 p.m.

(In favor – 11)

The State Board authorized the issuance of two opinions: T. K. v. Montgomery County Board of Education - student transfer;  Imagine-Foundations Public Charter School v. Prince George=s County Board of Education - denial of charter school application.

The State Board reviewed one case and will issue an opinion at an upcoming meeting: Jerry Schuessler v. Montgomery County Board of Education - student transfer

The Board received legal advice on the Governor=s request regarding candidates for Baltimore City School Commissioners positions.  

Dr. Grasmick and Ms. Kameen updated the Board on Prince George=s County School System personnel issues; the recent indictment of Dr. Hornsby; the Bradford case and the Vaughn G. case.

The Board set November 8, 2006 as the date for its annual retreat.  

The Executive session ended at 1:55 p.m.

The State Board meeting reconvened in public session at 2:07 p.m. 

Dr. Grasmick reported that two members of the Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners have resigned and the terms of three other members expired.  She noted that a list of candidates was offered to the Governor and Mayor for consideration and that the candidates recommended by the Mayor were not approved by the Governor. She said the Board is asked to vote on whether it will reopen the recruitment process to identify a second list of candidates for consideration by the Governor and Mayor. She said the Governor recommended that the State Board re-open the recruitment of candidates for the Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners.

Upon motion by Mr. Tufaro, seconded by Ms. Miles, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board agreed to the Governor’s request to reopen the recruitment process in order to identify additional candidates to recommend to the Governor and Mayor for appointment to the Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners. (In favor – 11)

Dr. Grasmick said that candidate names will be submitted, interviews will be conducted and recommendations will be provided for Board action at the September meeting. 

The State Board heard oral arguments in the following appeals:

Ben Carson Charter School v. Harford County Board of Education

Lincoln Public Charter School v. Prince George’s County Board of Education

Dr. Grasmick reported that the National Teacher of the Year Update scheduled for this meeting will be rescheduled since Kimberly Oliver, National Teacher of the Year and Maryland Teacher of the Year, could not be present.

The Superintendent introduced Robert Crawford, Chief, Audit Office, to provide a brief description of the proposed amendments to COMAR 13A.02.07, Annual Audits of Financial Statements and Federal Awards; and COMAR 13A.05.04.07, Programs for Library Media Services.

Mr. Crawford explained that these amendments bring State Law more in line with the private sector in dealing with annual audits. He noted that one comment was received after publication of the proposed amendments and that a minor language change was incorporated.

In response to a question by Dr. Pizzigati, Mr. Crawford said that all local school systems are already in conformity with these amendments. 

Upon motion by Mr. Butta, seconded by Mr. Brooks, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board adopted the proposed amendments to COMAR 13A.02.07, Annual Audits of Financial Statements and Federal Awards; and COMAR 13A.05.04.07, Programs for Library Media Services. (In favor – 11)

Dr. Grasmick commended Mr. Crawford for his excellent work.

The Superintendent introduced Ann Chafin, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Student, Family and School Support (DSFSS); Teresa Knott, coordinator, I-PAS/Challenge Schools, DSFSS, Linda Chinnia, Chief Academic Officer, Baltimore City Public School System (BCPSS) and Dr. Charlene Cooper Boston, Interim CEO for BCPSS.

Dr. Grasmick reminded the Board of its action last month when it approved the School Improvement Plans with Alternative Governance for six elementary/middle schools in Baltimore City. With the results of the High School Assessments now compiled, the Board is asked to approve the School Improvement Plans with Alternative Governor for the following schools with the agreement that the BCPSS High School Data Project be implemented for the 2006-2007 school year: 

1. August Fells Savage Institute of Visual Arts, and

2. Vivien T. Thomas Medical Arts Academy

Ms. Chafin outlined the following  issues/needs which were identified for both schools:

1. Making the commitment to staff these schools with highly qualified teachers.

2. Differentiating professional development to build the instructional capacity of newly replaced staff.

3. Aligning identified needs with proposed Action Plan activities and supportive professional development.

4. Providing richer details for targeting activities to meet the needs of all students across the four content areas.

5. Increasing the engagement of parents and community stakeholders in school decision-making.

6. Integrating the Alternative Governance Structure into school improvement plans to provide a clear picture of how the new governance will impact school improvement.

Mr. Brooks expressed his concern that the conditions in the communities must be changed in order to change the conditions in the schools. Dr. Boston said that school system personnel agree that the system needs to partner with social service organizations and agencies to make changes in the school environment. Mr. Goodall suggested separating male and female students in the schools to provide a better learning environment. He said there may be other ways to affect change in the schools. Ms. Chinnia agreed and said they are looking at alternative and creative ideas to make changes.

Mr. Tufaro expressed dismay at the poor attendance rate for teachers and asked how this can be turned around. Dr. Boston said that school system personnel are looking at implementing a teacher attendance tracking system to monitor the schools and bring the problem areas to light.

In response to a question by Dr. Pizzigati, Ms. Chinnia reported that the system has added staff positions at the school level to coordinate special support services from other sources. She also reported that they have expanded their parental involvement office to provide additional staff to work more closely with the schools. She said they are looking at an integrated student support model which would be implemented on a system-wide basis.

Dr. Grasmick noted that there is a Local Management Board in Baltimore City and suggested that the school system identify particular schools on which that Board could focus their efforts.

Mr. Butta stated that he felt that the school objectives listed in the School Improvement Plans were unrealistic. Ms. Chafin concurred and stressed the need for the Data Analysis Project.

In response to a question by Mr. Disney, Dr. Boston said that allowing for choice in the Baltimore City schools has promoted a healthy competition among schools and allowed schools to provide specialized training.

Ms. Cooper congratulated Dr. Boston on attaining ninety-two percent of highly qualified teachers in the classrooms.

Dr. Root commented on the importance of building bridges for parents to feel welcomed in the schools. He also reiterated his support for lengthening the school day and the school year.

Upon motion by Mr. Brooks, seconded by Ms. Cooper, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the School Improvement Plans with Alternative Governance for the August Fells Savage Institute of Visual Arts and the Vivien T. Thomas Medical Arts Academy. (In favor – 11)

The Board thanked the group for their hard work and diligence on behalf of the students in Baltimore City.

Dr. Root explained procedures by which the Board hears public comment and introduced the following persons:

· Ms. Cheing Winston – Financial Literacy Curriculum

· Ms. Linda Turner – Child with Disabilities

Dr. Pizzigati reported on a Conference Committee Meeting held between representatives of the State Board and Professional Standards and Teacher Education Board (PSTEB). She said they addressed concerns of the State Board regarding the proposed certification regulation for resident assistant principals. She reported that the Committee agreed to changes and that the revised proposal will be presented at the next Board meeting. Dr. Root, who also attended the meeting, said that the Committee agreed that persons selected for that position should have appropriate teaching experience in order to be recognized and become an instructional leader.

Mr. Gary Heath and Ms. Roni Jolley, MSDE Liaison, College Board/Advanced Placement , provided a presentation on Maryland’s AP, HSA, ACT, PSAT and new SAT results. Mr. Heath said that AP performance and participation was outstanding for under-represented groups of students (African American and Hispanic) this past school year. He reported on a steady increase in PSAT scores this past year as well. Mr. Heath noted changes to the Verbal and Math SATs. He said that it has been discovered that there is a disparity among students who take a core curriculum and those who don’t with the former faring better in college entrance testing. He also noted that many students have opted for the ACT instead of the SAT since it is considered less rigorous. He reported that Maryland has outpaced the nation in the performance and participation in AP scores second only to the State of New York. 

The Board thanked Mr. Heath and Ms. Jolley for their presentation and diligence in overseeing this important area.

Ms. Kameen announced the following Opinions:

· #06-26 Imagine Foundation Public Charter School v. Prince George’s County Public School System (Board reversed local Board’s decision)

· #06-27 T.K. v. Montgomery County Public School System (Board reversed local Board and remanded for further review)

Pursuant to ' 10-503(a)(iii) and ' 10-508(a)(7) of the State Gov=t Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, and upon motion by Ms. Cooper, seconded by Mr. Disney, and with unanimous agreement, the Maryland State Board of Education met in closed session on Tuesday, July 18, 2006, in the Board Room at the Nancy S. Grasmick Building immediately after the open session meeting.  All board members were present except for Henry Butta and Dr. Lelia Allen.  In attendance were Ron Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent for Academic Policy, Skipp Sanders, Deputy State Superintendent for Administration, Joann Carter, Deputy State Superintendent for Instruction and Academic Acceleration, and Tony South, Executive Director to the State Board.  Assistant Attorney General, Elizabeth M. Kameen was also present.  The Executive Session began at 5:30 p.m.
 

The State Board deliberated the appeals argued earlier in the meeting.  An opinion in those matters, Lincoln Public Charter School v. Prince George=s County Board of Education and Ben Carson Charter School v. Harford County Board of Education will be announced at an upcoming meeting.

The Executive Session No. 2 ended at 6:00 p.m.

 (In favor – 10)



	
	

	
	Respectfully submitted,

Nancy S. Grasmick

Secretary, Treasurer
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